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OPENING REMARKS

The Chair welcomed participants on behalf of the University and expressed his pleasure at the large turn-out.  He invited the Vice-Chancellor to make some introductory remarks.

The Vice-Chancellor remarked that the University was acutely aware of the shortcomings of its operations beyond the three campuses.  A regional university could not be a place where the three campuses grew but left the other 12 countries without a campus out in the cold.  He had therefore proposed a series of meetings with stakeholders to review national needs and projections and to consider to what extent, and through what mechanisms, the University could realistically aim to make a significant contribution. He noted that the present meeting was the tenth in the series.  

The aim of the consultation was to learn of the human resource needs in St Kitts and Nevis and its priorities for tackling them so as to identify ways in which the University could most usefully contribute to them.  It was particularly timely in that the University had just begun work on creating a strategic plan for the period 2007-2012; these consultations would feed directly into that wider activity.  He noted also that as in most other cases research by the Tertiary Level Institutions Unit on the country’s human resource needs would be feeding into the consultation.

The Vice-Chancellor suggested that the University of the West Indies was more amenable to new relationships than in the past.  He noted various initiatives within the University that testified to this new openness:

· The Chancellor’s task force on the governance structures of the University.

· A major review of the examination system.

· A major review of the post-graduate programmes. (Implementation groups for both these reviews were now active.)

· Promotion of the creation of a Caribbean research foundation.  He noted that there had been a meeting chaired by Prime Minister Keith Mitchell of Grenada in Trinidad in the preceding week at which such a fund had been recommended.

· The formation of a group to examine university financing.

· The planned creation of a UWI consultancy company.

· The extensive restructuring of outreach activity to constitute a 4th dispersed and largely virtual campus.

The Vice-Chancellor stressed that the consultation was a working meeting, in which those present should feel free to express their views and thoughts and where the emphasis should be on the consequences of the meeting rather than on the rhetoric within it.  It was a beginning, not an end – follow-up work would have to realise its recommendations.
Position Statements

The Hon. Sam Condor, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Education

The Hon. Sam Condor welcomed participants to the consultation and expressed his pleasure at the opportunity it afforded to consider national plans for higher education.  It was a time when the government was looking for alternatives to sugar and strategies to strengthen the economic base of the Federation.  It was clear that the country needed to have a greater proportion of the population receiving a tertiary education.  

The Minister observed that many school leavers preferred to go to North America rather than UWI.  They cited a greater range of course offerings, and better student support.  At present, the government sponsored 63 students at UWI campuses, 8 in the franchised programme at the Clarence Fitzroy Bryant College (CFBC).  There were about 180 students registered locally in UWIDEC programmes.  He was pleased to note that some of these were teachers.  But he felt that the University should be playing a greater role in meeting the federation’s human resource requirements and should be helping to identify new areas for economic activity.

The Minister suggested that one challenge to be faced was to make vocational education as attractive as academic.  The university must open avenues for different types of learners; it must employ a variety of modalities and must be willing to work with national colleges to better define human resource needs and the appropriate level of programme.  It should promote open and distance learning to complement its traditional face-to-face programmes.

The Minister indicated that the Permanent Secretary would present a more specific set of initiatives the government would find desirable, but he noted that the University should:

· Use ICT to deliver tertiary education to a larger number and in broader areas.

· Promote technical and vocational areas and facilitate training for tourism and financial services.

· Offer education for sustainable development – with respect to curriculum, pedagogy, and other aspects so as to prepare students for implementing sustainable development, building the knowledge needed for it through research.

· Emphasise teacher training, and the training of administrators and other specialists for the school system.

· Emphasise science and technology.

· Pursue research in areas relevant to the Federation: social problems, male underachievement, crime and security, parenting education, and special needs. 

· Focus on lifelong learning - lots of people who have been unable to access a university education should be encouraged to pursue one.  Too many students were leaving school without any qualifications – ways of reaching this group must be found.

In conclusion, the Minister expressed the hope that the consultation would succeed and lead on to better things for the people of the federation.

Professor E. Nigel Harris, Vice-Chancellor, University of the West Indies

The Vice-Chancellor indicated that the University’s mission was to propel the economic, social, political and cultural development of West Indian society through teaching, research, innovation, advisory and community services, and intellectual leadership.  He intended it to be the University of first choice for Caribbean nationals seeking high quality undergraduate and graduate education, the institution that will be first in providing new knowledge through research contributory to growth, development and transformation of the region, and the port of first call for Caribbean governments wishing advice and technical expertise for policy development, strategic planning and programme implementation.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated the University’s current strategic focus:

· Enrolment growth to facilitate increased access

· Maintenance and enhancement of quality

· Student-centredness

· Expansion and strengthening of graduate studies and research

· Infusion and leveraging of ICTs

· Modernization of management systems

· Staff development

· Diversification of income

Enrolments at UWI had displayed tremendous growth, a 50% change over the past five years.  St Augustine was now the largest campus.  These increases were made in response to the demands of national governments.  On the other hand, enrolment from those countries that do not have a campus had been much less robust.  Later, the Vice-Chancellor gave comparative data showing that St Kitts and Nevis had 217 students enrolled in its programmes in 2004/5 (out of a total of 2,828 for all the countries without a campus).  He also stressed that low enrolments in science and technology were particularly worrisome.

With respect to the maintenance and enhancement of quality, the Vice-Chancellor reported that

· Quality Assurance reviews were now well entrenched. The first cycle of QA reviews had been completed.

· Support for improvement of teaching quality had been greatly expanded.

· Student feedback on teaching was being monitored and a system of teaching awards was in place.

· There had been a comprehensive review of the functioning of the examinations system.

· Throughput rates were being monitored.

· Increased use was being made of surveys of graduates and employers to obtain vital feedback.

With respect to student centredness, he noted that:

· Facilities for online application for entry and registration had been put in place at the 3 campuses.  Transcript services had improved.

· The Mona Campus had led the way with the establishment of central help desk services and a one-stop graduation centre.

· Students enjoyed greater flexibility in educational choices which had been reflected in the growth of cross-faculty offerings and enrolment.

· Students had increased access on all campuses to online electronic databases and other modern information products and services, as well as networked computer hardware and software.

· Improved advising and counselling programmes were available to students, including preparation for the world of work, and the development of leadership skills.

· Mentorship programmes were in place on all campuses and opportunities for internships were being expanded.

He reported on the findings of student exit surveys:

· The coverage of the survey included: learning experience, student support, and services and facilities. 

· On a scale of 0-5, students rated knowledge acquisition in the range 3.5-3.9, and problem-solving and critical thinking skills in the range 3.5-4.0.

· One significant result was the feedback from students on the attitude of lecturers to student learning and accessibility.  Across the University, students uniformly indicated satisfaction scores in the range 3.2-3.3.  The extent, usefulness and timeliness of feedback from lecturers were rated in the range 2.9-3.0.

· Suggestions for enhancement of a UWI education included: increasing opportunities for internships, review of course loads and greater accessibility of lectures and staff.

The Vice-Chancellor drew attention to some significant developments with respect to graduate studies and research:

· Graduate enrolment had increased from 4,022 in 2001/02 to 6,285 in 2005/06, representing an annual rate of growth of 11.5% compared with the targeted rate of 6.2%.

· Enrolment in research degrees was about 25% of total graduate enrolment.

· Across the university, new taught programmes had been developed to respond to regional needs.  There were about 160 taught graduate programmes offered. Included among the offerings were environmental studies, epidemiology, electrical and computer engineering, law, management, economics and education.

There had been a thorough review of graduate programmes at the UWI with a mandate to assess strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats, and to use the results to recommend enhancement of programme strengths, correction of weaknesses, address threats and seize opportunities.  The team were also to make recommendations to ensure greater quality assurance, cross-campus collaboration, increased efficiency and effectiveness, and increased competitiveness; to determine how to increase programme delivery to the UWI 12; to maximise financing, and recommend administrative restructuring to drive change.  The report had recommended that the University must build capacity to respond to increasing demand for graduate education; graduate education should be treated as a separate endeavour, as important as undergraduate education; quality assurance must be strengthened; supervision and mentorship must be markedly strengthened, and more financial support must be garnered for full-time graduate research students (MPhil, PhD).

With respect to the use of ICTs, the Vice-Chancellor observed that considerable investments had been made in the upgrading of the network infrastructure at each campus; wireless technology had been phased in and was facilitating more efficient access by staff and students to network resources and the Internet; despite its expense, bandwidth had been increasing; teaching and learning facilities had been enhanced by the gradual infusion of these technologies.  However, he noted that the UWI was far from tapping the full potential of the new and emerging technologies to aid its transformation.

The Vice-Chancellor reported that human resource process re-engineering exercises had been completed on all three campuses; management training for Deans had been initiated; a customer service charter had been established at Mona.  Proposals for more flexible recruitment practices had been developed.  A new scheme had been put in place across the University to recognize and reward excellence in performance by academic, administrative and professional staff.  The propagation of best practices was being encouraged.

With regard to the diversification of income sources, the Vice-Chancellor noted that:

· Delivery costs per capita had been falling.

· Earned income from commercial operations had increased by 32% in the first 2 years of the Plan. 

· The Mona and St Augustine Campuses were each generating ‘other income’ of about US$3-4 million annually towards the UGC budget; Cave Hill was at the level of US$1.25 million.

· Selective use had been made of a policy of student amenities fees to make needed improvement in facilities and services for students. 

· Partnerships had been forged with the private sectors to obtain resources for the construction and equipping of new facilities.

The Vice-Chancellor described the main challenges facing the University:

· Inadequate resource support for enrolment growth (both undergraduate and graduate).

· Insufficient undergraduate tuition fee support (Jamaica, UWI 12).  Insufficient support for living expenses (all countries).  Insufficient support for postgraduate students.

· Inadequate services to UWI-12-countries.

· Narrow financial base (beyond government financing).

· Insufficient management/data support systems

· Male under-representation.

· Low rates of participation in sciences/technology.
Focussing on the issue of inadequate service to the UWI 12, the Vice-Chancellor adverted to the present series of consultations as an initial step in designing much improved service.  He outlined the statistics relating to UWI 12 enrolment and went on to sketch the range of providers, both within and beyond the region, and indicated some of their advantages and disadvantages. 

Advantages of extra-regional providers included:

· Access to post secondary education for students who could not be accommodated by UWI/national institutions

· Opportunity to do degree programmes not offered by Caribbean providers

· Opportunity for a few to get into “Ivy League” US/Canadian/U.K. institutions

· Opportunity to do graduate programmes not available in the Caribbean

· Lower cost (students with scholarships or graduate research fellowships from non-regional providers or studying by distance education).

Disadvantages of “non-regional” providers included:

· Quality of programmes uncertain (“unknown institutions” in USA providing distance programmes) – there was a need for a regional accreditation agency. 
· Curriculum content and programmes not directed to Caribbean development needs (limited relevance).

· Risk of loss of most talented young people from the region (remittances cannot replace loss of “knowledge capital”).

· Capital out-flows in payments of tuition/fees and support to extra-regional providers.

· Restriction of programmes to “what is profitable” (business, computer science) not what is necessary for national development.

· Loss to students of mentorship and role models of Caribbean origin (“psychic loss”).

Advantages of UWI/Regional Providers included:

· Quality assurance (regional accreditation needed)

· Curriculum content relevant to Caribbean development needs

· Research relevant to growth and policy development of region

· Greater chance of retention of graduates

· Retention of funds in the region

· Provision of a full “basket of programmes” to meet comprehensive needs of Caribbean countries

· Caribbean academics providing mentorship and role models

· Lower cost
The Vice-Chancellor observed that if one takes the position that “knowledge capital” is a critical ingredient for national/regional development, then it is vital that the Caribbean region controls and guides its human resource development and retains its graduates in the region once they are produced.  He insisted that UWI would not be able to do it all – this must be a shared endeavour.  

The Vice-Chancellor indicated some ways in which the UWI could contribute to development:

· Professional degree programmes (medicine, law, nursing, dentistry, veterinary science, engineering, agriculture).

· Other undergraduate programmes (hospitality, science & technology, social sciences, humanities and arts).

· Masters degree programmes – faculty development.

· Research degree programmes (MPhil, PhD).
But he observed that in some cases these programmes themselves needed revamping: science too often was taught in ways that failed to reveal its interest or its connection with technology.  

The Vice-Chancellor suggested that another contribution the University might make in sustaining a regional sense was through scholarships for study at other campuses and at regional tertiary level institutions.

He drew attention in particular to various taught masters programmes from among the 157 currently offered:

· Education administration

· Computer based management and information systems
· Computer science

· Business administration
· Executive MBA

· Demography

· Economic development policy
· Public sector management

· Human resource development

· Tourism and hospitality management.

The Vice-Chancellor suggested that there might be a number of challenges to improved provision of tertiary education around the region:

· The number of suitably trained faculty to deliver programmes may not be adequate.  (Faculty development would help.)

· Inadequate scholarships, bursaries and access to loans to attend campus-based programmes or even to go to local colleges (requirement for guarantors and high interest rates).

· Inadequate library and technical resources (CKLN and other libraries might help).

· May need more infra-structure at national institutions.

The Vice-Chancellor also observed that the UWI could provide value beyond the provision of educational services in such matters as (i) applied research (e.g., disaster management, crime and security, environmental science, biotechnology, agriculture, etc.) and (ii) consultancy services – a UWI consulting company was being formed.

The Vice-Chancellor urged that it was crucial not to neglect financing.  A capital development task force had been established for the University and had begun its work.  Governments throughout the region need comprehensive plans for tertiary education. He referred to a planning conference at Mona in 2004 whose declaration could serve as a template for plans elsewhere.  He also noted that such plans must cater for technical and vocational education, although this was not an area that the University itself covered.

The Vice-Chancellor concluded by insisting that failure is not an option – it was necessary always to counter complacency and inertia.

Mr Osmond Petty, Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Education

Mr Petty indicated that government policy saw tertiary education as a vehicle for sustainable development.   The government recognised that university education contributed to labour productivity and entrepreneurial energy; and had the potential to improve the quality of life, enhance social mobility and strengthen civil society.   School leavers needed to reach a higher standard since a degree was fast becoming a required qualification for many jobs in the public and private sector.

Mr Petty suggested that the UWI, in collaboration with institutions like the CFB College, and through its Distance Education Programme, should accommodate the training needs of a more diverse clientele.   It needed to adopt a Lifelong Learning Model, for a variety of different types of student and using diverse delivery modalities, with strong emphasis upon ICTs.

He noted that distance education served to make education more affordable for students, so expansion of this modality both at CFBC and the UWI, and through joint initiatives, would be desirable.

Mr Petty indicated that UWI should see a new role in:

Contributing to “education for all”:

· Research to elaborate education programmes adapted to the cultural, social and economic needs of learners.

· Analysis and evaluation of education systems in terms of “quality.” 

· Improvement of teaching methods and materials.
· Development of research projects in priority areas, such as, literacy, preventive education, education for tolerance.

· Capacity building; training the professionals who will implement “Education for All” in the school system.

· By providing undergraduate and post-graduate courses for: career counsellors, literacy experts, school principals, education psychologists, testing and measurement specialists, special education experts, curriculum developers, education planners, subject specialists; etc.

Promoting education for sustainable development:

· What is sustainable development? What are its core concepts and disciplines? Critical issues?

· UWI to develop/define interdisciplinary programmes related to sustainable development.

· Raising the awareness of students and teachers to their environment, irrespective of their field of study.
· UWI should provide post-graduate programmes that integrate environmental, economic and social views that are critical to understanding the complex concept of sustainability.
· The role of science and technology in sustainable development must be reinforced. 

· More public awareness is required on the contribution of science and technology to sustainable development. 

· More higher education opportunities should be provided to encourage a greater number of people to choose a career in science. 

· The UWI should provide pathways for prospective students to access a variety of course offerings: traditional academic, non-traditional specialized skill areas, service-oriented, responding to changing labour market needs. 

Assisting in the development of CFBC

Staff development issues

· Facilitating partnerships with CFBC and other institutions.

· Upgrade staff academic qualifications to master’s level and beyond.

· Provide training for staff in pedagogy, curriculum development, assessment skills, preparation of instructional materials, use of audiovisual equipment. 
· Upgrade the management skills of the administrative staff in areas such as budget planning, project development, management information systems, strategic planning, delivery of student services.
· Train staff in the use of technologies currently available in the delivery of the curriculum; e.g. broad band internet access, CFBC website.

Quality assurance issues

· A Quality Assurance Mechanism is vital to the delivery of programmes that meet high quality standards.

· Development and implementation of  formal quality assurance processes and procedures are required at CFBC.
· Internal quality processes and ethical principles are required for public accountability purposes; as contributions to strengthening the CFBC; and as a basis for establishing partnerships with other institutions; e.g. the UWI. 

· By assisting the CFBC in establishing a sound quality assurance system, the UWI would be positioning the CFBC to offer other UWI (or UWI – endorsed) programmes and be assured that appropriate quality assurance systems are in place.
Improvement of student services:

· Possible Consultancies dealing with:  Student advisement and counselling services; library services; Admissions policies and processes; student information management; A computerized student information management system is necessary.
Expansion and upgrading of programme offerings at CFBC:

· Seek to upgrade its UWI Level 1 Programmes to Level 2, in consultation with UWI re staffing and infrastructural needs. 

· Offer bachelor’s degrees in areas where feasible; e.g. B.Ed.

· Collaborate in delivery of post-graduate courses.

· Entrepreneurship education. 
· Courses in professional conduct for teachers. 

· Courses in language communication, specifically in conversational French, Spanish and German to meet the needs of the tourism industry. 




· Courses in work ethics, communication skills, citizenship education, volunteerism. 
· Programmes to deal with societal problems such as violence among youth, HIV/AIDS, use of drugs; youth work; social work; counselling. 
Mr Petty concluded by noting the opportunities provided by the CKLN and VUSSC for collaboration in course design and delivery, and expressed the hope that these opportunities would be seized by the University to the benefit of CFBC and the Federation.

Mr Elvin Bailey, Permanent Secretary, Education & Library Services, Nevis Island Administration

Mr Bailey expressed the appreciation of the Nevis Island Administration for the consultation, noting that 75 students had so far benefited form the ten years’ of distance education presence in the island.  He noted that much of what he would report was derived from discussions with students at the Nevis Centre. 

Mr Bailey observed that Nevis was basing its development on:

· Tourism & amenities

· Financial Services

· Construction

· Agriculture (recreational)

· Science & Technology (inc. numeracy)

Referring to what students were doing, he noted that 13 of 33 students on the administration’s records were at UWI, that Accounts, Business Administration and Management were the major areas of study over the past 4 years; and that there was only 1 application for a full UWI scholarship at a time when 7 were available.

Mr Bailey suggested that the University should commit to:

· A dedication to getting it right the first time and in real time

· Modular training in technical-vocational areas for mid-level functionaries (non-academic).

· Revision of its one presence per country policy, especially for multi-island states.  He observed that this policy effectively excluded considerable numbers of people from the University.

· Greater knowledge of the region developed through research.

· A student-friendlier system.

· More organised distance education.

· Being a clearing house for distance & e-learning queries.

· Finalisation of the long-outstanding MoU between NIA, through the Federal Government, and UWI.

Mr Bailey then set out in some detail the perceptions of students working at the distance education centre in Nevis, sponsored by the NIA.  They found library services inadequate and wanted to receive books and not photocopies when they paid for texts.  They suggested that a mechanism to allow them to buy books and course materials locally should be put in place, and to give them access to campus libraries.   Students were dissatisfied with the quality of the teleconference connection, noting that access was lost when the St Kitts system was down.  They were also dissatisfied with the facilities for study at the site and in terms of preparation time for examinations.   Courses were too often not completely covered due to delays and late starts of sessions.  Examinations often arrive late – students suggested that they could be kept securely ahead of time.  Students thought that the Nevis Centre should be equipped with proper equipment to facilitate double sided high speed and large document photocopying; a water fountain, and a kitchenette: in effect it should be upgraded to a full distance education site.  The students expressed concern about charges for access to the web-site and for other local services, and about receiving their IDs.   Finally, they had negative views of the Resident Tutor, and a negative view of the University’s approach: that one has failed until one has been seen to pass.

In conclusion Mr Bailey suggested that there should be a cost sharing arrangement between the University and the NIA to improve the Nevis site.

Dr J.J. Halliday, Chair, Clarence Fitzroy Bryant College Transition Management Team

Dr Halliday devoted his presentation to making a case for the strengthening and expansion of the University Centre in St Kitts-Nevis.  

He identified five particular areas for such strengthening and expansion of the UWI:

1. Police (he suggested that there was an untapped and very large reservoir of personnel in this area, which could easily generate a substantial number of students annually).

2. Technical/vocational areas (he noted that St Kitts, and other countries in the region, displayed high levels of unemployment while at the same needing to import considerable numbers of skilled labourers from elsewhere).

3. Research (he suggested that proper research would lead to savings when it could lead to responsible and informed decision-making instead of merely following proposals uncritically).

4. Scholarship (he noted a need for greater incentives to attract and retain the academic elite, and suggested that winners of the CXC Berger scholarships, for instance, ought to be offered scholarships by UWI).

5 E-Learning (he suggested this would be particularly fruitful at postgraduate levels and would help to link UWI with significant international institutions).


Mr Franklin Brand, President, Chamber of Industry & Commerce

Mr Brand suggested that there were a number of crucial needs:

· More trained middle management personnel.

· More equipment service and repair technicians at the local level, especially in the  manufacturing sector.

· A higher rate of retention among trained accounting technicians and professionals. 

· A tertiary curriculum that reinforces national pride and personal responsibility for education.

· More attractive and competitive programmes as a means of helping to retain people after graduation – internship programmes, work experience programmes.

· On-line learning for full-time workers.

· More postgraduate education.  Bachelors degrees were now commonplace.

Mr Brand outlined his vision for the future:

· All accounting, business and international finance personnel should have first degrees.

· Good on-line programmes should be available.

· Degrees should be offered in growth sectors such as tourism and travel, offshore finances, and agribusiness. 

· There should be better tertiary education for Nevis.   Mr Brand suggested the possibility of using a videoconferencing link.

In conclusion, Mr Brand indicated that the private sector was interested in partnerships to advance tertiary education.

Findings of the TLIU HR needs assessment

Dr Roberts outlined the project upon which the TLIU was working.  It involved using data from secondary sources to give information on the socio-economic and tertiary education environment and then country surveys to elicit views on development imperatives and the required tertiary education response.  The project would generate focus group reports which would document the independent views of students, employers and providers about the programme priorities which should be pursued to prepare students with the appropriate skills for the jobs which will drive the countries’ economies.   It would also produce an overall comparative report.

The Project’s methodology was a matter of collecting secondary data; sending out survey questionnaires to samples of employers, tertiary education providers, actual and potential tertiary education students; and conducting focus group sessions using the Delphi technique.  The Delphi technique was a way of achieving consensus among expert stakeholders. 

With respect to the investigation in St Kitts-Nevis, Dr Roberts reported that priority jobs and skills were perceived thus:

	Students
	Providers
	Employers

	Hospitality/Tourism/ Soft Skills
	Engineering/ Building
	Planning, Research, Management

	ICT/Technology
	Educators/Teachers
	ICT/Technology

	Criminologist/ Forensic Science
	ICT/Technologists
	Engineering/Building

	Educator/Teacher
	Hospitality/Tourism
	Hospitality/Tourism, Soft Skills

	Counsellor, Social Worker, Psychologist
	Agriculture/Farmer/ Environmentalists
	Counselling, Psychology, Criminology

	
	Criminologist/Forensic Science
	Non-sugar Agriculture


She noted that it was perhaps surprising that:

· Agriculture was absent from students’ top 5 in spite of expressed support for non-sugar agriculture.

· Entrepreneurship and Education were absent from the employers’ top 5.

· No group chose cultural studies in their top 5.

She observed that there was:

· Agreement among all 3 groups on the importance of hospitality, tourism, soft skills, ICT and technology.

· Agreement on criminologists, psychologists, social workers by all in top 6.

· Overlaps in that educators selected by students and providers and Counseling by students and employers.

The groups’ ranking of priority programmes were as follows:

	STUDENTS
	PROVIDERS
	EMPLOYERS

	Hospitality, Tourism, Soft skills
	Hospitality/Tourism, Environmental Studies
	ICT/ Technology

	Criminology , Forensic Science, Law/Paralegal
	Management
	Management, Planning, Research

	ICT/ Technology
	Engineering/ Skills Training
	Hospitality, Soft Skills

	Medical Sciences, Allied Health
	Education/Teaching
	Engineering, Skills Training

	Engineering , Skills Training
	People Soft Skills
	Accounting, Financial Services


Dr Roberts observed that:

· All selected hospitality and engineering.

· Students and providers agreed on medical/health sciences, and education.

· Students and employers chose ICT in their top 5.

Surprises included:


· Only students chose medical sciences and criminology as priority training areas

· Only providers selected education. Employers did not select it because they did not consider education to be a discrete discipline but cutting across every area. 

The levels appropriate for different programmes were given by the providers as follows:

	Programs
	SC
	OJT
	Certs/Dip
	AD
	BD
	PG

	Management
	
	
	
	x
	x
	x

	Skills Training
	
	
	x
	
	
	

	Soft Skills
	
	x
	
	
	
	

	Hospitality
	
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x

	Teacher Education
	
	x
	x
	x
	x
	x


Students and employers ranked different types of qualification thus:

	Students
	Employers

	Bachelor’s Degree
	Associate Degrees/ Certificates /diplomas

	Post graduate degree
	OJT / Internships

	Certificate/Diploma/Internships
	Short Courses/ refresher courses

	Associate Degrees
	Bachelor’s degree

	O and A Levels/CAPE and CSEC
	Postgraduate studies


Dr Roberts noted that:

· Providers related the levels to the different  types of programs.

· There was no  concurrence between the students’ and employers’ rankings.

The groups ranked barriers to tertiary education thus:

	Students
	Providers
	Employers

	Finance
	Attitude
	Attitude

	Programming
	Job Demands
	Lack of Motivation

	Attitude
	Programming
	Family Commitment

	Access
	Access
	Finance

	Job Demands
	Finance
	Confidence, Self Esteem


Dr Roberts observed that:

· All three groups agreed on the importance of finance and attitude as barriers.

· Students and providers agreed on the importance of job demands, programming   and access.

She also commented that:

· The greatest surprise was the ranking of finance fifth by providers and fourth by employers. Discussions revealed that this may be related to free tertiary education in St Kitts/ Nevis.

· Employers’ barriers were identified as mainly attitudinal.

Suggestions for overcoming these barriers were ranked thus:

	Students
	Providers
	Employers

	Adequate Resources in Institutions
	Collaborative Planning
	Changing mind set

	Financial Assistance
	Adequate Resources
	motivation

	Access Courses
	Relevant Programming
	Financial assistance

	Program Development & Promotion
	Financial assistance
	Distance offerings

	Family Support
	Decentralized Flexible Delivery
	Access courses


Dr Roberts commented that:

· All 3 saw financial assistance as an enabler.

· Students and providers agreed on resources, students and employers on access courses and providers and employers on decentralized, distance programs.

· Students alone chose program development and promotion and family support.

· Employers only suggested changing the mind set.

· Compared to the others, students gave a higher ranking to financial assistance. 

Dr Roberts noted that attendance and participation in the focus groups were very good and the level of enthusiasm was high.  She added that some persons felt that entrepreneurship should have made it to the top 5 because this is a growth area for the future. Perhaps because of the recent demise of the sugar industry, there was continual reference to the need for agricultural diversification. Some participants had suggested fish farms, aquaculture, horticulture, recreational agriculture (such as horse breeding; golf courses), linking tourism with agriculture, subdivision of fertile cane lands into small farms and generally planning for a backlash.

Open discussion of perceived HR needs

Discussion was opened by His Excellency Mr Wendell Lawrence who suggested that there were three main issues for the tertiary level institutions of the region:

Competition among states, fostered by CSME and WTO, required states to identify their needs for skills.  UWI had an advantage in research and development but it needed to focus more on applied research, tackling problems faced by local companies or governments.  Most local companies could not afford their own research departments; thus there was scope for the University to partner with them to identify new or modified products.

Countries like St Kitts were experiencing a transition from an economy dominated by sugar to one driven by services.  In St Kitts-Nevis, current plans for new hotels entailed between 2000 and 2500 rooms with 6-7000 workers directly involved, perhaps a similar number employed as an indirect consequence.  But the country faced severe unemployment; the challenge was to transform these unemployed people into people capable of meeting the needs of the hotel industry and to do this in a very short time.  Mr Lawrence expressed the view that though people were often ambivalent about the CSME it would provide the only solution to St Kitts’ urgent need for more labour.

Related to the decline of the sugar industry were the social problems of adjustment, of training the large number of unemployed, and of addressing the various social problems that went with them, such as HIV/AIDS and crime.  Mr Lawrence suggested there was scope for the University to engage in research on the economic reasons for the increase in crime that was manifested in almost all countries in the region.

Media and information 

Mr Connor suggested that the University was failing to use the media appropriately; he noted that Saint George’s University advertised during test matches.  

Mrs Lorna Callendar observed that there was much information and research hidden within the University to which ordinary people lacked access.  She suggested that content such as Caribbean Studies and the results of applied research should be freely available on the Internet.  She also noted that the regular news media did not do a good job of educating people or of explaining things – this was an area in which the University could assist; it could set up a think tank that could provide the public with information on issues in a way that ordinary people could understand.  Dr Peters noted that this had once been an aim of the Bulletin of Eastern Caribbean Affairs, but that that outlet had become more academic.

Social and community development

Mrs Charles-Gumbs remarked that there was a need for social and community development.  The Cubans had trained local persons as a first level of help, and there had been a four-month training programme in Jamaica.  She suggested that this programme should be made available on-line or locally.

St Augustine involvement with St Kitts-Nevis

The Vice-Chancellor invited Dr Ghany to indicate areas of collaboration between St Kitts-Nevis and the St Augustine campus.  Dr Ghany remarked that the Faculty of Social Sciences at that campus has a direct relationship with CFBC which franchises part of its programme; he noted that the ECCB was facilitating a video-conferencing link to assist in this collaboration.  He suggested that if the College was interested it could franchise a Sports management programme or one in Social Work.  He noted that the campus was also active in postgraduate work, noting in particular a new Masters in journalism that was being developed.

UWI links to other universities and accreditation

Noting a link between the local hospital and Dalhousie University, a question was asked concerning UWI’s links with other universities.  Dr Peters replied that there were a number of such links; he mentioned the formation of ACTI which provided an umbrella under which the UWI can work with colleges throughout the region.  The Vice-Chancellor also noted that the University had many links not only within the region but also beyond.  He mentioned collaborative work being undertaken in nursing with Ryerson.  The issue was to promote these links and to ensure that countries like St Kitts-Nevis benefit.  He underscored the importance of linking the CFBC not only with UWI but also with other relevant institutions in the region such as the University of Technology, the Heart Trust, and so on.

Mr Petty observed that St Kitts-Nevis had signed a memorandum of understanding with the Heart Trust already and had sent an extensive list of programmes for its evaluation.  But he observed that the Trust was a national institution, while what was really wanted was a regional body that could offer accreditation.

Ms Nisbett insisted that a regional accreditation body was needed.  She thought the University could assert itself in this arena.  It could assist in ensuring that technical and vocational training was properly accredited and that regional standards were applied.  The Vice-Chancellor agreed that the University could play a brokering role here, noting that it had been instrumental in the creation of an accreditation body for medicine and allied health sciences.  He observed that undertaking an accreditation exercise was a costly affair: the University had spent about US$60,000 on the medical accreditation exercise.

Options for Tertiary Education in St Kitts-Nevis

Three working groups were formed to consider various issues.  They later reported on their discussions.

a. Complementary agendas for national, regional and foreign providers of tertiary education
Points made in this group included:

· Graduates should see their role more clearly in meeting social needs. 

· There should be a special advisory committee to allow stronger partnerships with private sector. 

· Job attachments should be required in relevant programmes. 

· The University and CFBC should encourage persons from industry to teach or mentor their students.  Such persons could also advise on career possibilities.

· Conversely, faculty members at both institutions should be able to return to the workforce for a short period to be updated.

· An advertising campaign should be undertaken, especially for those areas which  students are not choosing in sufficient numbers (e.g., languages, maths).

· Colleges in the OECS should make a concerted effort to work together.

b.   The development of open and distance education

Points made in this group included:

· The regional environment included the Caribbean Knowledge and Learning Network; UWIDEC; and the Virtual University of Small States of the Commonwealth.

· Locally, there was an advantage in using distance education to cut the cost of education.

· It would also permit a much greater range of programmes to be offered to Nevis.
Places to provide access to computers would be needed (perhaps schools or local community centres).

· The CFBC would need to provide training for e-learning.

· There was a certain amount of technophobia among the teaching staff, if not among their students.

· DE would permit a number of short-term courses to be developed.

c.    Financial issues in tertiary education development

Points made in this group included:

· People called upon various sources to finance their tertiary education: subsidies; 

· Personal financing; borrowed funds; work and save; scholarships; parental support; or 

· Work-study programmes.

· Constraints included: bonding; harsh loan conditions (full disclosure); high interest rates (interest is compounded while people are studying, since they are not told they could repay interest while studying); unexpected expenses; small salaries; unavailability of guarantors.

· The group recommended: full knowledge of financing conditions; students should be granted exemptions for an excellent GPA; there should be a freeze on interest rates; there should be more scholarships and grants; the alumni should be encouraged to contribute in various ways; ways must be found not to discourage postgraduate study because of loan repayment matters.

The Vice-Chancellor noted that there had been a two-day regional conference on financing higher education last November.  The University had wanted to give 100 scholarships a year but had never received the funding.   The Campuses were somewhat better off in this respect, so that now Cave H ill was offering 40 scholarships to the OECS, and Mona had funded 20 for the UWI 12.   The Vice-Chancellor urged businesses and governments to rethink giving scholarships.   He noted that in Jamaica, lottery funds were used to support higher education.  He suggested other options should be examined, such as a tax on liquor that went into an education fund.  He advocated income-contingent loan schemes, with the possibility of forgiving for service to government.
Mr Brand agreed that there was a need to change systems so that business can derive benefits from investing in education.   Similarly accounting principles should be changed, so that investment in education is seen as an investment and not a cost.  The Vice-Chancellor mentioned legacy giving as another possibility used in the US.

Mr Connor suggested that the University might emulate others in raising money through sporting activity.  

The Vice-Chancellor observed that the University had a lot of work to do in branding itself and in encouraging alumni giving.  He noted that efforts were underway to resuscitate alumni associations in each of the UWI 12.  He also wanted to develop a special endowment fund that would be publicised in 2008 to mark the University’s 60th anniversary.  Sports was being discussed; Cave Hill would be hosting some games in the cricket world cup.

Partnerships in HR development

UWI 

Dr Peters summarised a number of the key issues that had arisen in the discussions:

· The importance of soft skills.

· How to improve service to Nevis.

· The need for human resource assessments.

· The need for greater access to programmes at a variety of levels. 

· The need for research to back up plans.

· The need to assure the quality of programmes.  On this point Dr Peters noted that the TLIU had held workshops on creating quality assurance procedures.

· Again the TLIU had been deeply involved with efforts to create a regional accreditation mechanism; it needed seed money.

· The importance of fostering inter-institutional relationships.

· Ways in which the University could help develop CFBC, staff-upgrading, programme review.

· The provision of technical and consultancy services. 

· Brokering relationships between the college and other partners, such as the University of Technology.

· The growing role for open and distance learning.

He assured the meeting that the University would be taking these matters forward into its planning for the immediate future.

A Mechanism for Continuing Action

The Chair indicated that the consultation was only a beginning; a way of taking things forward was now needed.  

It was suggested that each of the key players (Ministry of Education and possibly other ministries, the Community College, the private sector) should be asked to nominate a representative to a working group that would communicate primarily by teleconference and e-mail.  Its first job would be to discuss the report of the consultation, which he hoped would be circulated shortly.  Its UWI membership would be decided internally, but it would make pivotal use of its local representative, Mrs Edgecombe-Howell.

The Vice-Chancellor expressed his thanks for the lively participation of so many citizens of the Federation.   He thanked in particular the Resident Tutor for her organising of the meeting, Dr Peters for chairing the meeting, Mr Petty and the other contributors as well as Mr Brandon who would be preparing the report.  He looked forward to taking up the various issues that had been identified and that would arise out of the follow up work.
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The Hon. Mr Vance Amory
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Mr Winston Bayley
University Bursar, UWI

Prof Hilary Beckles
Principal, UWI Cave Hill Campus

Rev. Dr Oldain Charles 
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Dr the Hon. Denzil Douglas
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Mr Carlyle Greaves


Director, Planning Unit, UWI

Dr the Hon. Timothy Harris
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Mrs Hilary Hazel
Permanent Secretary, Sustainable Dev. & Planning
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Manager, Development Bank
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Hon. Mr Livingston Herbert
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Prof Wayne Hunte
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Head, Nursing Division, CFBC
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Mr Lloyd Lazar
Permanent Secretary, Tourism



Mr Errol Liburd
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Mr Ira McMahon
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Mr Michael Morton
Director, TDC
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Permanent Secretary, Agriculture
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Permanent Secretary, Health

Mr Hugh Pinard 
Manager, Royal Bank of Canada
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Mr Yohann Rawlins
President, Student Council, CFBC
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